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Northwood Board of Selectmen

 Minutes of May 22, 2018

Call to Order:  Chairman Hodgdon called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M.
Roll Call: Chairman Donald Hodgdon, Selectman Beth Boudreau, and Town Administrator Kate Lafond. 

Selectmen Hodgdon noted that Selectmen Bryer would be absent this evening. 

Pledge of Allegiance:  Fire Chief Nik Bassett led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Citizen’s Forum
Mr. Michael Moore introduced himself as a member of the Jenness Pond Shoreowner Association. The town has previously funded a donation to the association for milfoil treatment. Mr. Moore indicated that before the board tonight will be a request for payment of ½ the donation for this year. The association would appreciate the approval of the donation. 

Fire Chief, Nik Bassett apologized for not making an appointment with the board but would like to bring forward a few matters. Selectmen Hodgdon agreed. Chief Bassett indicated that he has two renewals for the forestry vehicles which are loaned to the town from the State of NH for the board's approval. He also has fire warden appointments for the board's approval. Selectmen Hodgdon agreed to take them up under Miscellaneous Signatures later in the meeting. Chief Bassett also asked when Mr. Hodgdon and Ms. Lafond would like to conduct interviews with the Firefighter applicants. It was agreed to try for the first week in June.  

Appointments
None.
Unfinished Business

Extension of Temporary Employment Contract
Ms. Lafond presented the extension of the temporary employment contract for Mrs. Judy Pease from May 19th to July 19th. Selectmen Hodgdon believed Mrs. Pease would like to be done working as of July 1st. Ms. Lafond believed this to be true however the newly elected Town Clerk/Tax Collector may want to have the ability to have the support of Mrs. Pease if necessary while the newly hired Deputy is training and Mrs. Pease has been very accommodating to the office during this transition period.  
Selectman Hodgdon motion to authorize the extension of the Temporary Employment Contract with Judy Pease from May 19th, 2018 to July 19, 2018.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion. Motion carried 2/0.
Transfer Station Gate Proposal 

Ms. Lafond informed the Board that she had hoped to have quotes for electric for the proposed gate by tonight's meeting, however, she has not yet heard back from the companies that she reached out to. Ms. Lafond explained that she reached out to four companies. Obee’s, Lee Harris, Get Wired, and Robert Sawyer who was awarded the town swap shop project. Selectmen Boudreau asked when the bid for the electric was due. Selectmen Hodgdon noted that the town did not put this out for bid but are soliciting quotes. Obee’s was the most responsive. Mr. Sawyer is short-handed at the moment which is why the swap shop project has been delayed to after the 24th of this month. That project should be complete in the last week of May. Ms. Lafond asked if the Board would like to award the gate installation tonight or wait until she has quotes for the electric. Selectmen Hodgdon was concerned about awarding the installation of the gate tonight and the cost of electric being more money that they would like to spend. Selectmen Boudreau also had a concern with there being long time gaps between the installation of the gate and the electric work, she did not want a gate sitting there for a long time inoperable. The Board agreed to table the award until their next meeting to give time for Ms. Lafond to obtain electric quotes which they could also award the same night.  

New Business

Acceptance of Minutes – May 1, 2018, May 8, 2018, & May 15, 2018 site walk
The Board reviewed the minutes and no changes were made. 

Selectman Hodgdon motion to approve the minutes of May 1, 2018.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carried 2/0.
Selectman Hodgdon motion to approve the minutes of May 8, 2018.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carried 2/0.
Selectman Hodgdon motion to approve the minutes of May 15, 2018 site walk.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carried 2/0.
Process Various Assessing Forms and Applications

The Board reviewed the various assessing forms and applications. 

Selectman Hodgdon motion to approve Administrative Abatement in the amount of $1,562.24 for Tax Map 109 Lot 81, 8 Park Ave; in the amount of $995.08 for Tax Map 222 Lot 35, 679 First NH Turnpike; and in the amount of $2,558.83 for Tax Map 222, Lot 29, 635 First NH Turnpike. Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carried 2/0.

Selectman Hodgdon motion to approve Report of Timber Cut, Tax Map 213, Lot 5. Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carried 2/0.
Selectman Hodgdon motion to approve Application for Current Use, Tax Map 114, Lot 8-1. Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carried 2/0.

Approval of Manifests

Ms. Lafond noted that this week was a payroll week. There was one employee who was paid straight time for hours when they should have been paid overtime which is why there are two payroll manifests. Also, Mrs. Garrett is on vacation next week so she has completed the accounts payable run this week. 

Selectman Hodgdon motion to approve manifest P2018 No. 11 in the amount of $69,752.16.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carried 2/0.
Selectman Hodgdon motion to approve manifest P2018 No. 11B in the amount of $142.41.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carried 2/0.

Selectman Hodgdon motion to approve manifest V2018 No. 12 in the amount of $63,910.71.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carried 2/0.
Approval of Purchase Orders

Jenness Pond Shoreowners Association
Per Warrant Article 9 request to be paid in two installments. The requested amount is half of the total approved. 
Selectman Hodgdon motion to approve the donation to Jenness Pond Shoreowners Association in the amount of $2,250.00.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion. Motion carried 2/0.
Miscellaneous Signatures/Approvals

Property Tax Warrant 

The Board reviewed the presented property tax warrant. The warrant is based on property values and authorizes the Tax Collector to generate tax bills and collect tax payments. 

Selectmen Hodgdon motion to approve the property tax warrant in the amount of $5,990,882.00.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carries 2/0.  
League Coordinator

The Recreation Director has recommended the hiring of Ryan Hanavan as League Coordinator. 
Selectmen Hodgdon motion to approve hiring as Ryan Hanavan as League Coordinator at Labor Grade 3, Step 4 at $11.46 per hour pending criminal background and driving record checks.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carries 2/0.  
Committee Appointments
Mr. Tim Colby has submitted interest in filling the recently vacant alternate positions on the Highway Advisory and Facilitates Committee. 

Selectman Hodgdon motion to appoint Tim Colby as Alternate Member of the Highway Advisory Committee, term to expire March 31, 2021.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion. Motion carried 2/0.
Selectman Hodgdon motion to appoint Tim Colby as Alternate Member of the Facilities Committee, term to expire March 31, 2021.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion. Motion carried 2/0.

Ms. Lafond indicated that the Board previously awarded the contract for the 2018 road grading and the reclamation and repaving of Jenness Pond Road and Sherburne Hill Road, she had used the prior year’s template that included a signature block for the Town Administrator. Other bid contract documents that the town uses have a signature block for the Selectmen. To have continuity Ms. Lafond would like the Selectmen to sign all the bid contracts. Ms. Lafond will edit the documents in the future to include the signature block for the Selectmen and for the three awarded road projects she would like the Selectmen to sign a signature block for these projects to be included with the contract and the minutes for the files.
No motion was necessary as the Board previously formally awarded the projects. 
Seasonal Camper Permit Application 
The Board reviewed a seasonal camper permit application for Map 122, Lot 69. Selectmen Hodgdon indicated that he has not handled an application like this in the past. Ms. Lafond noted that this is her first as well. Mr. Hodgdon asked if there was a house on the property. Ms. Lafond was not sure and offered to find out more information before the Board takes action on this application. Mrs. Boudreau ask about sewage disposal. Mr. Hodgdon stated that the application notes that the sewage is self-contained and would be dumped at a dump site. Ms. Lafond believed that this was a property owner near the lake that would like to use their property for the season. Ms. Lafond can verify that and bring it back to the Board at their next meeting. It was agreed that the Board would like more information about this. 

Customer Information Form

Ms. Lafond presented a form completed by Finance Administrator. Ms. Lafond explained that this was to set up an account with Knox for Fire Department purchases. This is necessary for Knox to invoice the town. 

Selectman Hodgdon motion to authorize the Knox Company Customer Information Form as presented.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carries 2/0.
McFarland Johnson, Inc. Contract
Ms. Lafond informed the board that the State of New Hampshire Department of Transportation (NHDOT) has approved the scope and fee proposal for the Bow Lake Road bridge project that the town solicited from McFarland Johnson, Inc. The town can now enter into a contract for the engineering services associated with the project. Ms. Lafond noted that the engineering study once completed would also need to be submitted to NHDOT for their review and approval. 

Selectman Hodgdon motion to authorize the agreement with McFarland Johnson, Inc. for engineering services associated with the Bow Lake Road bridge replacement. Selectman Boudreau seconds motion. Motion carries 2/0.
Selectmen Hodgdon stated that the board can now address the approvals that the Fire Chief requested at the beginning of the meeting.
The board reviewed renewal co-operative agreements with the State of NH Division of Forests and Lands for two vehicles the town has on loan from the state for use as forest fire control units.

Selectman Hodgdon motion to renew the agreement with the State of NH Division of Forests and Lands for the 1968 Jeep, serial # M35A2. Selectman Boudreau seconds motion. Motion carries 2/0.
Selectman Hodgdon motion to renew the agreement with the State of NH Division of Forests and Lands for the 1971 Jeep, serial # M715. Selectman Boudreau seconds motion. Motion carries 2/0.
Selectman Hodgdon motion to reappoint the following as:

Stephen Bailey as Deputy Warden

Vincent Bane, Deputy Warden

Fred Bassett, Deputy Warden

Christopher Brown, Deputy Warden

Jesse Mainheit, Deputy Warden

Scott Severence, Deputy Warden

Robert West Jr, Deputy Warden

Richard Antoine, Issuing Agent

Daryl Morales, Issuing Agent

Adam Schaub, Issuing Agent 

Nikolas Bassett, Warden

Selectman Boudreau seconds motion. Motion carries 2/0.
Selectman Hodgdon motion to appoint Gregory LeBlanc as Deputy Warden and Richard Bilodeau as Deputy Warden. Selectmen Boudreau seconds motion. Motion carries 2/0

Selectmen Hodgdon question if Richard Bilodeau was a member of the Northwood Fire Department. Selectmen Boudreau did not recognize the name and noted that Mr. Bilodeau resides in Pembroke. Ms. Lafond indicated that she is not yet fully familiar with the department roster. Mr. Hodgdon stated he was comfortable with the appointment since it was just for the purpose of issuing fire permits. 

Reports
Town Administrator Report

Ms. Lafond: The culvert/ditch work associated Jenness Pond Road and Sherburne Hill Road was put out to bid, the deadline is this Friday, May 2th. To date, there have been no submittals however with the other road bids all submittals came in on the last day.

The town hall exterior painting RFP deadline is June 1st. To date, no submittals have been received. 

Ms. Lafond had met with a Northwood resident who also works for Primex. In the course of the conversation, it was mentioned that Primex can facilitate joint meetings of the various boards and committees. Ms. Lafond noted that regular joint meetings of the boards and committees are something that Selectmen Hodgdon has brought up to her as a possible way to open lines of communication. Selectmen Hodgdon and Selectmen Boudreau were in favor of Ms. Lafond pursuing this with Primex. Ms. Lafond suggested having Primex facilitate one meeting to start and perhaps the town would want to hold them again with some regularity. 
Ms. Lafond asked if the Board would like her to facilitate an appreciation day for the board and committee members who volunteer their time to the town. Selectmen Hodgdon and Selectmen Boudreau were in favor of putting on an appreciation day, perhaps a barbeque this summer. Selectmen Hodgdon would like to receive input from Selectmen Bryer regarding potential dates. 

The plans for the Narrows Fire station have been received and reviewed by the Building Inspector. Ms. Lafond noted that she is just waiting for a copy of the plans with the engineer’s stamp before putting the project out to bid. Also, the addition should go forward to the Planning Board to see if there needs to be a site plan review. She would facilitate this. 

The town is out of dump stickers and the new ones have not yet been received. Ms. Lafond asks how the Board would like to handle things in the interim. Selectmen Hodgdon indicated that in the past the Town Clerk has issued a temporary pass and suggest that the Town Clerk create a temporary 30 day pass in the meantime to use until the new dump sticker is received. 

Two residents have expressed interest in purchasing two different town properties. At the last meeting, there were two other individuals interested in two other properties. Ms. Lafond would like to gather the information for the Board to consider selling these properties. Selectmen Hodgdon and Selectmen Boudreau would like any information on these properties so that they may consider the town's options. 

Selectmen Bryer is not available to attend the Selectmen’s meeting scheduled for June 12th. Ms. Lafond indicated that for staffing purposes to cover the minutes of the meetings it would be the best switch the meeting dates in June to the 5th and the 19th. Selectmen Boudreau stated that she has another engagement on the 5th. The two selectmen agreed to hold their next meeting on June 5th at 6:30 p.m. and hold the meeting after on June 19th at 6:00 p.m. Ms. Lafond would have that posted accordingly. 
The town received a letter from a resident on Balsam Lane with concerns regarding the placement of the port-a-potty, the way that the snow is pushed on to their property in the winter and the resident questioned the use of the right of way for the parking area for Bennett beach. Ms. Lafond informed the Board that the Recreation Director relayed that the port-a-potty has been dropped off and the location is just before the parking area rather than in the parking area in the designated area which is distinguished by a painted box just before the last parking space. Selectmen Boudreau expressed that she did not like the idea of kids having to cross the road to use the port-a-potty. Selectmen Hodgdon believed that the port-a-potty used to be on the beach. Ms. Lafond commented that the Recreation Director had told her that it was moved from the beach area as a result of it getting tipped over and pushed into the water. Ms. Lafond informed the Board that she spoke with the Road Agent regarding the snow plowing and he did not believe that there was another area to push the snow onto but he would look into it. Ms. Lafond pointed out the property lines and noted that relocating the parking area is likely not a possibility but she could research how the town came to use the current area as one so that she may respond to the resident’s letter. Ms. Lafond suggested that the Board may want to take a look at the area and the placement of the port-a-potty to provide input. 
Individual Selectman’s Reports

Selectman Boudreau: The Northwood Garden Club is looking to talk to property owners to plant flowers and spruce up some areas in town. Selectmen Boudreau indicated that the Northwood sign was one area. 

Selectmen Boudreau asked if the parking lot lines at Bennett Bridge beach could be repainted. Ms. Lafond was not sure if there were funds in the highway budget for the Road Agent to have this done. Selectmen Boudreau stated that Dave Ruth offered to do it also. Ms. Lafond would mention this to the Road Agent.  

Selectmen Hodgdon: Asked if the scrap metal light bulb container was necessary and if the material could be dumped in the town’s container. Mr. Hodgdon also asked that the bags of clothes piled up near the donation containers can be disposed of. Ms. Lafond would bring that to the Transfer Station Supervisors attention. 
Citizen’s Forum

None. 
Adjournment

Selectman Hodgdon motion to adjourn.  Selectman Boudreau seconds motion.  Motion carried 2/0.

Roll Call

Chair Hodgdon:
Yes

Selectman Boudreau:  Yes
Meeting adjourned at 7:05 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Kathryn Lafond
Town Administrator
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